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Board of Trustees
Minutes

	Date:
	21 May 2009

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	The Loggia, V&A

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Edwin Davies

Tom Dixon

Professor Lisa Jardine
	Erin O’Connor 

Michelle Ogundehin

Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Bob Stefanowksi

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A

Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director, V&A

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate, V&A

Jane Lawson, Director of Development

Beth McKillop, Director of Collections, V&A

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Laura Frampton, Head of Planning, V&A

John Rider, Corporate Governance Manager, V&A (minutes)

Paul Williamson, Keeper of Sculpture, Metalwork, Ceramics & Glass (for item 1.)

Karen Livingstone, Head of Projects, V&A (for item 1)

Reino Liefkes, Senior Curator, Sculpture, Metalwork, Ceramics & Glass, V&A (for item 1)

Jane Pavitt, Brighton Fellow, Research Department, V&A (for items 2-3)

Glenn Adamson, Deputy Head of Research, V&A (items 2-3)

Christopher Wilk, Keeper of Furniture, Textiles & Fashion, V&A (for items 2-4)

Lucy Wood, Senior Curator, Furniture, Textiles & Fashion, V&A (for items 2-4)

	Apologies:
	David Adjaye, Professor Sir Christopher Frayling, Betty Jackson, Steve McGuckin, Dame Marjorie Scardino, Samir Shah; David Anderson

	1
	Ceramics Galleries – site visit

	1.1
	Trustees, accompanied by Moira Gemmill, Paul Williamson, Karen Livingstone and Reino Liefkes visited the site to see work in progress on phase 1 of the Ceramics Galleries which was due for completion in September 2009. 

	
	

	2
	Declaration of Interests

	2.1
	None.

	
	

	3
	Postmodernism Exhibition

	3.1
	Jane Pavitt and Glenn Adamson gave a presentation on the exhibition which would be shown at the V&A from 8 October 2011 until 15 January 2012.  The exhibition followed in the series of shows on 20th century style and modernity which had included Modernism (2006) and Cold War Modern (2008/09):  Postmodernism was probably the most contentious ‘style’ subject to be tackled.  It was a term which had been applied to all aspects of the arts and sciences as well as literature, philosophy and politics.  Yet it was arguably in architecture and design that it was most commonly understood, where it united a range of disparate practices. The V&A was, therefore, in a unique position to create an exhibition which tackled this tricky and nebulous subject in a forthright, critical yet entertaining way.  It would focus on the 1970s and 1980s, exploring also the precursors of postmodernism in the 1960s, as well as its continuing legacy.  Many of the key practitioners were still around today, still with strong and vocal opinions.  Some had welcomed the opportunity to celebrate postmodernism once again, others wished for the chance to set the record straight about its consequences.  The exhibition aimed to harness this debate, giving the visitor a sense of its polarities, enabling and inviting them to make up their own minds about one of the most vibrant, controversial and misunderstood phenomenon of modern times.

	
	

	4
	FuturePlan Furniture Gallery

	4.1
	Christopher Wilk and Lucy Wood gave a presentation on plans for the gallery.  The project was at an early stage and, unusually, had funding through an anonymous donor.  There had not been a dedicated furniture gallery in the Museum for some 50 years.  The gallery would aim to show the widest possible range of furniture from the V&A’s collections.  Two main methods of organising the space had been proposed – chronology and techniques of making.  The first would show the development, the change of forms, of styles, of scale and of materials over time.  It would enable the juxtaposition of furniture of the same period from different parts of the world.   The second would be a secondary narrative strand which would offer visitors an insight into how things were made including modern and contemporary methods of making.  The two entrances to the gallery would have introductory displays – ‘What is furniture’ and ‘Transforming furniture’ – and other display ideas in the gallery would include aspects of the furniture trade, furniture design and some small ‘in focus’ displays centred around a single object.

	4.2
	The concept and object list was being worked on now for completion in mid-2010.  It was planned to have developed the design concept to RIBA Stage D by late 2010.  Work on site was scheduled to begin after the completion of phase 2 of the Ceramics Galleries and the gallery was due to open in late 2012.

	4.3
	In discussion it was noted that the V&A’s furniture collection did represent ‘everyday’ items of furniture e.g. stacking chairs and stools and a seating unit from a fast food restaurant. 

	
	

	5
	Report on the Trustees’ Planning Session, 12 May

	5.1
	Notes from the session, which had taken place on 12 May in the Senior Common Room of the Royal College of Art, had been circulated previously.  The Chairman reported additionally:

i. It had been agreed that the session would not be about making concrete decisions. 

ii. The November Board meeting would take place at the British Museum followed by dinner with its trustees and Director.  This would provide V&A Trustees with a useful opportunity to further discuss the strategic direction of the V&A and to develop a better understanding of the British Museum’s collections and future plans. 

	
	

	6
	V&A Annual Review 2008/09

	6.1.
	A paper had been circulated previously.  Damien Whitmore reported that the theme of the Review was Learning and Participation and that it would be published in July.  Trustees were invited to let him have any comments on the draft Review by 29 May.

	
	

	7
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (19 March 2009)

	7.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	8
	Matters arising

	8.1
	None.

	
	

	9
	Chairman’s report

	9.1
	He had recently visited Sheffield with Ian Blatchford to see the V&A’s Medieval and Renaissance Treasures touring exhibition on display at the Millennium Gallery.  During the visit they had met with the Director of Museums Sheffield (MS) and representatives from Sheffield Council who had committed £100,000 per year for MS to enable the fruitful partnership between the V&A and MS to continue. 

	9.2
	He had attended a meeting at DCMS of chairmen of national museums and galleries which had discussed, inter alia, the probability of substantial budget cuts in two year’s time.

	9.3
	He had attended a meeting with Ian Blatchford and the Chairs of the British Museum and the National Gallery regarding tax relief.  A briefing note had been produced for Barbara Follett, Minister for Culture, Creative Industries & Tourism, for discussion with the Treasury. 

	
	

	10
	Director’s report

	10.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Director highlighted the following points:

i. DCMS-funded museums would have their budgets cut by 0.5% in 2010/11.  The Museum was awaiting news on whether its capital grant would be cut. 

ii. The Purchase Grant Fund, administered by the V&A, would have its annual grants budget cut by 10% for 2009/10; the Fund would now be less than at any time since 1979.

iii. Visit numbers at South Kensington were currently 18% up on the same period in 2008; a similar pattern had been noted at other museums and galleries.

iv. Total visit figures to V&A for 2008/09 had been 2.5 million; visit figures to touring exhibitions had been a record 2.7 million.

v. New markets had opened satisfactorily for V&A touring exhibitions although shows would be re-engineered to be less expensive for the V&A and the venues.

vi. There had been a number of complaints about catering.

vii. The complaint about the poor selection of postcards in the Shop would be passed to V&A Enterprises. 

viii. Trustees were asked to note the dates of forthcoming events.

	
	

	11
	Reports from Committees

	11.1
	Audit:

i. The Committee had considered audit reports on the move of objects from the V&A store at Battersea to the new facility at Dean Hill, and information systems.

	11.2
	Buildings Strategy:

i. FuturePlan phase 1 projects were proceeding as follows -

a. Buddhist Sculpture in Asia Gallery had opened on time and on budget in April.
b. Ceramics Galleries phase 1 was on schedule.

c. The Ceramics escape bridge was scheduled to be completed by 19 July.

d. Medieval & Renaissance Galleries – there had been some delay in the building programme, but the perimeter galleries were due to be handed over to the Museum on 5 June.  One key subcontractor had gone out of business. Trustees would visit the Galleries as part of their next meeting on 9 July.

ii. 
Preliminary work had begun on a number of FuturePlan phase 2 projects, including the feasibility study for the Textiles & Conservation Centre at Blythe House.

	11.3
	Collections – minutes and a loans paper had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The Board approved the Committee’s recommendation to lend objects as described in the paper.

ii. The Committee had had a presentation on publishing the collections online.

iii. The acquisition of two giltwood stools from Warwick Castle had been completed.

iv. The Museum had acquired a number of objects from Collect: The International Art Fair for Contemporary Objects held from 15 to 17 May.

	11.4
	Development – a Report had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The fund for the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries stood at £100k short of £30m.
ii. There was a shortfall of c£1m for Ceramics Galleries phase 1.
iii. A new manager of the Director’s Circle had been appointed.
iv. Sponsors had been found for -
a. The Maharaja exhibition, private view and opening dinner.

b. The Decode and Quilts exhibitions.
v. A breakfast to celebrate Baroque and the centenary of the completion of the V&A’s Aston Webb façade would be held on 26 June.

	11.5
	Investment – a paper had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The Committee had met for the first time earlier that day.

ii. The Board approved the appointment of Partners Capital as the new fund managers for the V&A, and noted the timetable for change.  The presentation given by Partners Capital to the evaluation panel would be circulated to Trustees.

iii. The Board would be invited to review and approve detailed investment polices at its next meeting on 9 July.

	11.6
	Museum of Childhood – minutes had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The Museum Shop was doing well.

ii. Visit figures for 2008/09 had been the highest ever at 359,400.

iii. A review of the membership of the Committee was underway.

iv. The Big Lottery Fund had awarded the Museum a grant of £200k for its Family Learning Programme.

v. Rhian Harris, Director of the Museum, had begun to consider the re-display of the collections.

	
	

	12
	Any other business

	12.1
	The Chairman reported that this was John Rider’s last Board meeting as he was retiring at the end of August and, due to other commitments, he would not be able to attend the July Board meeting.  On behalf of the Board, he paid tribute to John’s contribution to the work of the Trustees and the Museum over the past 19 years.

	12.2
	Next meeting: Thursday 9 July 2009.


Laura Frampton
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